
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

September 28, 2016
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Mayor Ty Lollini, A-Tiltonsville
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  
          
Jason Mattern, Wintersville
 

Township 





Dana Brown, Yorkville
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County     

Paul Cesaro, R-Cross Creek Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County

 
Brian Applegarth, R-Island Creek Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Wayne Elverd, R-Knox Township        

Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Dorothy Blaner, Toronto




Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township


Martin McCallister,Sr, Amsterdam



Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Mayor Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz



William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Larry DeLuca, R-Warren Township
Darla Pletcher, A-Bloomingdale



Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Kelly Bauknecht, R-Dillonvale



Brian Harvey, R-Wells Township

Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



STAFF
David Mitchell, Irondale




Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director  
Bob Smith, Mingo 





Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

 
Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



GUEST

Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Mike Roth-Tiltonsville

Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Beth Rupert-Warren
Mayor Diane Holcombe, R-Smithfield

 
Greg Metcalf

Dan Signorini, R-Tiltonsville




OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF JUNE 22, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Phil Jordan to accept the minutes of the June 22, 2016 meeting; seconded by Brandon Andresen; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


No communications at the present time. 
COMMITTEE REPORTS

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – We will hold elections next month for two vacant seats. One will be for the Secretary on the executive committee and one will be a board member seat. If anyone is 
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interested we will be holding elections at the next board meeting. 

BHJ UPDATE – Mike Paprocki

A report was set out for Jefferson County Projects on the table. The first project on the list is the intersection of University and State Route 7. The contractor has done everything they can do without touching the railroad. They continue to go back and forth with different agreements with the railroad company. They may have to shut down the project until an agreement is made. ODOT may have to pay liquidated damages to the contractor. They are trying to work through a list with Norfolk and Southern. 

Third project down is the Rush Run project, the excavation south of the Brilliant area. It is about 68% complete. It does not appear that they are going to meet that deadline of 10/30/16.


The next project is the Cast and Baker project. There is a number at the bottom of the handout for Mr. Lytton. He is the project engineer at District 11. There have been some complaints about blasting in the Brilliant area and across the river in the Wellsburg area. There have been some requests to put some seismographs out to try to measure the blasts. They put a little more nitrate into the blast because the rock is harder. They have put on a night time crew so they are working 24/7. They are moving about 13,000 cubic feet a day. To date they have moved 1.5 million. The entire project is 3.8 million. 

Domenick- the number written on the bottom of the sheet is Mr. Lytton’s cell #. If anyone receives calls and concerns, document it and then call Mr. Lytton. Don’t just give it out to everyone because it is his cell number. 


Brian Harvey representing Wells Township stated that he has had issues with Mr. Lytton in the past. It took us to get Senator Gentile, Commissioner Gentile and News 9 to get anything done. Lloyd McAdams at District 11 was also contacted. Mike Paprocki told him to let him know if he has any issues with Mr. Lytton and he will contact his boss. 


We also have a bridge and culvert replacement out on 150. Most of those projects are done. We also have the Titanium Way Bridge in Toronto. It doesn’t appear that they are going to complete that by the deadline. There are four bridge replacements listed at CR-7, CR-10, and CR-50. On CR-46, in Island Creek is a landslide repair. On CR-74 is another bridge replacement. CR-22A west of Wintersville going into Reeds Mill is 95% complete. There are some problems with the manhole adjustments. The last project on the list is the roundabout in Steubenville on Lover’s Lane at the Mall entrance. That project was sold earlier this summer for 1.39 million. They are going to start that in March and it should be done by the end of July. They are going to shut the road down completely to get the project done. 

Another project I wanted to bring up was the Wellsburg Bridge that is going to come in south of Wellsburg, WV and will connect into Wells Township on Cleaver Street. The project was awarded last week to FlatIron Construction. It is a design/build project. Ohio DOT has been buying right of ways in the Wells Township area. All but one parcel has been acquired. On the WV side; the right of way acquisition is the responsibility of the contractor. They are looking at March/April 2022 completion date. 


I received a notice from the service transportation board that Wheeling/Lake Erie is interested in making the Valley Line that is in the Southern end of the County active again. That is the line that goes through Adena and Dillonvale and comes out in Rayland. Some of us expect that there is a customer in Jefferson County or Harrison County that is coming our way. If you are interested in seeing the notice, see me after the meeting and I can email you the notice. 
MAYOR TY LOLLINI – TILTONSVILLE


I have provided everyone with a hand out. It is a petition to restore local government funding. We are looking to obtain signatures from Belmont and Jefferson County trustees, mayors, council. We started out with just Mayors. You can cross that out and put council or trustee on it. Would you please consider signing this? We need to restore local government funding and our goal is to get as many 
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signatures as we can in Jefferson and Belmont County. We are then going to get this to the Governor.     I’m not sure how, but we are probably going to utilize Lou Gentile and Jack Cera. You can either give these to me tonight or you can fax them to Tabatha at 740-283-8656. I’m sure our Governor will be very happy to receive this petition. I think this is a good way to send a message to him; you have to restore local government funding. 

Domenick- I believe that we can take this to our local communities and members of council and other leaders within the community as long as they put their title on the form. The Mayor initiated this hoping that all of the Mayors of Jefferson County would sign. That is great, but that is only a handful of people so expanding it to other elected officials would increase the amount of signatures. I did have a conversation with our state Senator Lou Gentile and Representative Jack Cera about this. They will be happy to help us. Those are two individuals who are constantly reminding the legislators that the reason they have such a health rainy day fund in Ohio is because it was on the backs of us local governments when they cut our local government funding. And they are asking for some level of restoring local government funding. Take these back to your communities and get them back to us as soon as possible. Ultimately faxing it to us so the Mayor can compile this is great, but the Governor would like to see the original signatures I’m sure. Hopefully it will have an impact and other communities and counties throughout the state will follow us in the lead. If you don’t want to circulate it or you don’t have time, please sign one at the table as you are leaving. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Domenick Mucci

LAND BANK – As everyone is aware we are the administrator for the Jefferson County Land Bank. As of right now we have completed 24 demolitions of slum and blight in Jefferson County. If you can recall, I have been saying this but still not everyone understands it. Our first demolition program started shortly after I arrived in 2008. In 2009 we had the NSP program or Neighborhood Stabilization Program. We took the active role of being the lead agency for six counties and two cities. Jefferson County ended up spending about $1.4 million in demolitions and we were very successful under that program by removing about 70 structures. When those funds ran out, we went searching and the Attorney General came up with a program called Moving Ohio Forward. We applied for funding under that program. That was another very successful program. 

There is a need here in Jefferson County. That is why I continue to ask you to submit any dilapidated structures. Under this land bank program, I applied for $500,000 and received $715,000. First time ever I applied for a grant and received more than what we requested. This is a reimbursable program. We have to identify the structure and it has to be foreclosed property. We then do a title search to see if there are any liens against the property. If there are no liens, then we can accept it. We have to expend our money and then get a one-time reimbursement. That includes the asbestos survey, title search, recording fees, the demolition costs, the grading and seeding, etc. You only get one shot at getting your money back. So you have to make sure your package is complete. You also have to have a cancelled check to get your money back. 

In our original application, we identified areas in Jefferson County based on foreclosures and working with the prosecutor’s office. Here recently we were notified of additional funding available. Because of our performance we did not have to fill out a new application, we were able to receive more money based on what we put in our pipelines or proposed pipeline and some other criteria. Tabatha helped and assisted in putting together properties for a new pipeline. We were awarded an additional $635,000. We have now available about $1.3 million. Sounds like a lot, but remember it is a reimbursable program. We are always looking for end users for the properties. We decided that we are going to put a sign in the yards where demolitions are going to be occurring advertising that this demolition is being provided by Jefferson County Land Bank with our contact number. We had 10 demolitions under contract in the last 2-3 weeks. None of the signs have been returned. I was hoping to recycle them. 
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The state is amazed that we started this program with a commitment from the Board of County Commissioners to receive some DTAC funding. That is late payments on your real estate taxes. Because we have been meeting all of our policy criteria’s, the goals that was set: having 29 properties in our bank and spending ½ of our $715,000. We are going to meet that. We were awarded some additional money and they have invited me to speak at the Ohio Land Bank Conference. It is coming up the end of October. Jefferson County and two other land banks in the whole state of Ohio will be doing a presentation. I had the opportunity to show the executive board the power point presentation that I will be doing in Cleveland. Unfortunately the conference is next month and it happens to be the last week of October and that is the week we are meeting. The good news is that Regional Planning is still going to meet on October 26th. The presentation is going to deal with one of the projects that we put together in Wells Township. 

I think a lot of you have heard of the Wells Township Haunted House. It is a non-profit organization. They run a very successful haunted house. They are located next to the Wells Township park. Across the street from the park was a dilapidated structure that we were able to do a demolition on.
Normally when you do a demolition, you have to grade the property and seed the property. I asked the

state to grant us a waiver on that because instead of putting seed down, I wanted to put gravel down since it was going to be a parking lot. The intent of this program is to rid slum and blight and to make the property productive again. The end user contributes money to softball teams and to the DARE program. The president of the haunted house, Captain Sean Norman is a DARE instructor. Channel 9 did a news segment on 202 Ross Street, the structure we are talking about. That will be part of the presentation. 

We were able to come to an agreement with CT Consultants on how we share the administration costs. Although it wasn’t projected in our budget we are receiving a couple of extra dollars to administer this program over and above the $1500 that the Land Bank gives to Regional Planning each month to administer the program. 


Ty Lollini- I know you answered this question, but who has title to these properties? 


Domenick- Once we accept it into our pipeline, it will belong to the Jefferson County Land Bank. I was invited to the YTR meeting next month on October 12th to explain the land bank. We are requesting additional targeted areas. The proposed new neighborhoods are throughout the county: one in the southern end, one in the northern end and one in the western end. The Bergholz/Amsterdam area is one of the areas we identified. Also in the Southern end is the Tiltonsville/Rayland/Yorkville area and in the Northern end is Irondale. We provided maps with descriptions and a list of proposed properties to everyone. 

 2015 CDBG FORMULA – That grant is for $135,000. We did two paving projects which are complete. Once again I am requesting from Clay a copy of the invoices so we can get those paid. We have already kept the money for than 15 days so we will get our hands slapped. Scott if you could remind Clay and Jim Branagan I would appreciate it. 

The other project under that grant was the back-up generator in Steubenville Township for the Soil and Water District. We had a pre-construction meeting on September 6th. That project is moving forward. That project should be completed on later than the end of November. It must be completed and we have to do the draw down by the end of the year. If not there is a ton of paperwork and for the cost of the project it’s not worth us asking for an extension. The successful bidder was Cattrell from Toronto to do the installation of the back-up generator. 


2014 CHIP PROGRAM – That is coming to an end. The CHIP award for $225,000 was for a two year period. It was awarded in 2015 so we had 2015-2016. We put in a new application. Once again Toronto was the lead agency. We worked with the City of Toronto Mayor Parker. We did an RFQ for a consulting firm. Becky Hall who was with Marshall Bleckman; he retired, so now it is Hall Development. 
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We put an application together for $800,000. Jefferson County will be awarded $450,000 and the City of Toronto $350,000. It cannot leave this room, but we did receive notice that our grant was awarded. It has to go through the Controlling Board for the State of Ohio and of course our state legislators need to announce the awardee. 

Hopefully by November or the latter part of this year, we will have applications. It is income eligible. We are going to be able to do about 6 or 7 total rehabs of homes. We will be spending about $35,000 on each bringing them up to compliance and code. We are also going to do home repairs. We project doing 17 homes. Normally on home repairs we take the philosophy that a roof replacement to keep the integrity of the house is necessary. That is about $8,000. Both of those programs are countywide. 
2016 CDBG FORMULA – That allocation was $144,000. We put in the application before our last meeting in June. We met the deadline. We submitted the application. Tabatha did a lot of that to get 

her familiar with the OCEAN system. Last Thursday September 22nd our County Commissioners signed our grant agreement. We returned it to the state. We are waiting for their signature. That is guaranteed to happen. We will be receiving that $144,000. As soon as we receive the grant agreement back we will start the environmental review. We will put the flood plain maps in the environmental review this time. 

We are doing two projects. One of them is a paving project in Wayne Township and the other project is in the Village of Irondale. We will be doing some improvements to their community building. 


DIRECTOR”S POSITION – I have indicated to the Board for some time now that I will be stepping down as the Regional Planning Director. I put together for the executive board and they reviewed it tonight some tentative dates. As it was announced in June, and recorded in our minutes, I plan on leaving the end of this year. The first ad will appear in the newspaper tomorrow for my position. The salary of course is based on qualifications. If you know anyone who may be interested tell them to apply. Resumes should be sent to the office. We will also be advertising with the Ohio Planning Association, County Commissioners’ Association, OMEGA, Indeed, Ohio Means Jobs, our website, the Herald Star and Times Leader. It will also be posted on Craig’s List. The deadline for applications is October 24th. 
FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover: Total expenditures through the end of August were $7,222.80 and the cash balance was $59,570.48.


Domenick- Once again I would like everyone to realize that although at the end of the year we are going to have a couple of dollars remaining. There is a small payoff for me. In County work you get your vacation time and ¼ of your sick time. We should be able to have a nice carry over for next year. We have an idea for a salary range for the new director, but it is going to be based on qualifications. More importantly I want everyone to understand, since the departure of Rich, we have not filled that position. Tabatha and I have been holding down the fort. It is sometimes stressful depending upon what day, what week, and what we are working on. But we were able to handle it. I thought this out many times and though two individuals in that office can handle it. Now that we are getting busy again. A lot of things are going to be happening. I am not sure that will be possible. I am trying to have a reserve in case next year the new director decides to hire maybe a part time planner or pay an intern a small fee for working there. Tabatha is worth every penny that we pay and she is very well qualified. I want to leave this thought with the board members that on her anniversary date, some consideration in an adjustment being made with her. 
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Our budget is about $144,000 to operate Regional Planning. That could probably cover 2 ½ people. We were very successful this year with the land bank. Believe it or not we administer over $1.5 million through that office with two of us. I want to thank all of the members because you pay your dues. Some of you have received assistance with removal of structures and paving, but it all comes around. More importantly we form partnerships. For example, the targeted area maps I held up earlier. I did an outreach to BHJ because we didn’t have time. Mike Paprocki at BHJ worked on those for us. We have great relationships with the Port Authority and Evan Scurti. Those partnerships help to make our office successful too. 
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be October 26, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Phil Jordan to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Dorothy Blaner; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,






As per Tabatha Glover
